

# Louisiana Offers Fossil Fuel Exporter 'Single Largest' Local Tax Giveaway in American History



By **Sharon Kelly (https://www.desmog.com/user/sharon-kelly/)** on Dec 20, 2018 @ 13:56 PST 5 min read



Louisiana plans to collect no industrial property tax from the \$15.2 billion Driftwood liquefied natural gas (LNG) export terminal planned for its southwest corner, state officials announced last week.

Critics say this tax break is worth \$1.4 to \$2.4 billion, making it one of the largest local corporate tax exemptions in American history — even larger than those offered to Amazon for its much sought-after second headquarters.

Proposed by the natural gas firm Tellurian, the Driftwood terminal, which would liquefy and export 4 billion cubic feet of natural gas a day, is one of over a dozen gas export terminals proposed around the U.S. and fueled by a glut of shale gas released by fracking. The final investment decision for Driftwood is expected in early 2019, as are decisions on two other proposed Gulf Coast export terminals.

The move comes as a group of investors and insurers have called on the U.S. and all other G20 nations to end fossil fuel subsidies entirely by 2020, citing the risk that climate change poses to the global economy.

From 2012 to 2016, fossil fuel subsidies were slashed in half, falling from a peak of nearly \$500 billion, according to the International Energy Agency's World Energy Outlook 2018 (https://www.iea.org/newsroom/news/2018/october/hard-earned-reforms-to-fossil-fuel-subsidies-are-coming-under-threat.html). However, in 2017, global subsidies began to rise again, edging up to \$300 billion. (The IEA report looked (https://www.iea.org/weo/energysubsidies/) only at subsidies for energy consumption and left out the costs borne by the public of health impacts and environmental harms.)

(//www.desmog.com/The%20U.S.%20is%20poised%20to%20triple%20export%20capacity%20to%20around%2010%20Bcf/d% the U.S. could become the world's largest exporter of the fossil fuel LNG.

Driftwood alone could nearly double American LNG exports, as the industry currently has (https://www.lngworldshipping.com/news/view,us-lng-export-capacity-to-more-than-double-by-end-of-2019\_56271.htm) the capacity to export 3.6 billion cubic feet a day, according to the Energy Information Administration. Tellurian plans to pipe shale gas from Texas' Permian Basin and Louisiana's Haynesville shale through not-yet-built pipelines to Calcasieu Parish in Louisiana.



# A Major Tax Break But for How Many Jobs?

The 100 percent property tax break for Tellurian's Driftwood terminal was approved under Louisiana's Industrial Tax Exemption Program (ITEP), which critics have faulted for being overly industry-friendly.

"This is the most notorious property tax program in the country," Greg LeRoy, executive director of **Good Jobs First (https://www.goodjobsfirst.org/about-us)**, told DeSmog. "The cost for jobs is often phenomenal."

The tax break for Driftwood will be worth \$1.4 billion in its first five years. At that point, it can be renewed for an additional five years. Taking depreciation into account, the company will shave \$2.4 billion from its tax bill, according to (https://www.theadvocate.com/baton\_rouge/news/business/article\_d891ef9e-ff27-11e8-80c4-db16b1d7c2ab.html) Together Louisiana, which opposed the plan.

I-10 over Calcasieu River, Lake Charles, Louisiana. (https://www.flickr.com/photos/nakrnsm/14225200254) Credit: Patrick Feller (https://www.flickr.com/photos/nakrnsm/), CC BY 2.0 (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0/)

The Driftwood plant is expected to create 200 permanent jobs. That means the tab for the 10-year tax break would **run** 

(https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/togetherbr/pages/2599/attachments/original/1544443794/2018-12-9\_American\_Press\_Lake\_Charles\_Parish\_to\_forego\_\_2\_billion\_small.pdf?1544443794) as high as \$10 million per permanent job, critics say.

The company predicts that up to 6,400 workers (https://www.cassidy.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/citing-jobs-and-economic-investment-cassidy-and-colleagues-urge-approval-of-driftwood-Ing-permits) will also secure temporary construction jobs — which amounts to over \$312,000 in tax breaks per temporary job.

All together, it's "the single largest public subsidy by local government in American history," Together Louisiana wrote in an email, according to

(https://www.theadvocate.com/baton\_rouge/news/business/article\_d891ef9e-ff27-11e8-80c4-db16b1d7c2ab.html) The Advocate.

Opponents have raised concerns that local officials, who must sign off on ITEP exemptions under a 2016 executive order by Gov. John Bel Edwards, violated public meeting laws when Driftwood's exemption was approved.

"I believe the Calcasieu Parish School Board may have voted in favor of a 100 percent exemption without being supplied with very pertinent information," Mack Dellafosse, the president of the Calcasieu Parish School Board wrote (https://www.theadvocate.com/baton\_rouge/news/business/article\_314609bc-ffa6-11e8-a9c8-ab33e926d920.html), adding that he was objecting in his personal capacity as a resident. "The information provided to board members was very minimal and failed to include critical details."

### **Corporate Subsidies**

The Driftwood tax break is larger than the \$1.525 billion in **local tax incentives** (https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/13/nyregion/amazon-long-island-city.html) that New York City promised Amazon for locating half of its second headquarters in the city — and far larger than the \$573 million offered by Virginia for the other half of Amazon's proposed campus. Each of those sites, Amazon says, will create 25,000 jobs.

There have been larger state tax incentives for corporations in recent years, but the Driftwood subsidy, which comes from the coffers of the local parish government, not the state's budget, appears to be uniquely large. Both state and local corporate subsidies can be extremely controversial.

In Wisconsin, Gov. Scott Walker put together a \$3 billion package of state tax incentives for Taiwanese electronics maker Foxconn, which promised 13,000 jobs (a deal that has grown **increasingly contentious** (https://www.theverge.com/2018/10/29/18027032/foxconn-wisconsin-plant-jobs-deal-subsidy-governor-scott-walker) as government subsidies have grown and Foxconn's plant proposal has shrunk).

"I do think we're giving away the farm," Teri Johnson, head of the Calcasieu Federation of Teachers, told KPLC TV, a local news affiliate. "It's kind of like, if somebody comes to buy your best milk cow and you just give it away, you don't make anything on it."

Advocates for the deal say that Calcasieu will still generate local tax revenues through sales taxes, which they say (https://www.americanpress.com/news/local/sales-taxes-valuable-but-volatile/article\_e253fd0a-feec-11e8-8392-c3efdf0cb54c.html) could provide up to \$780 million to the parish in five years.

"Louisiana has had the foresight to set itself up for long-term economic growth and success using incentives to attract business investment. Driftwood will bring jobs and other revenue to the area for at least the next 40 to 50 years," a Tellurian spokesperson told (https://www.kplctv.com/2018/12/11/local-debate-about-whether-la-industrial-tax-exemption-is-worth-what-it-costs/) KPLC.

## A Sinking Feeling

The Louisiana community that will forego Driftwood's property tax revenues — which would normally fund schools, public safety, and other local government programs — is also among those already facing one of the most visible impacts of a warming climate: sea level rise.

In addition, coastal erosion erased roughly 1,900 square miles — an area about the size of Delaware — from Louisiana from 1932 to 2000. "We're sinking faster than any coast on the planet," Bob Marshall, a Times Picayune columnist who won a Pulitzer in 1996 for his coverage of Louisiana's wetlands, told Matter (https://medium.com/matter/louisiana-loses-its-boot-b55b3bd52d1e) in 2014. "An area approximately the size of a football field continues to slip away every hour," the publication added.

Land loss in coastal Louisiana since 1932.

(https://commons.wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Land\_loss\_in\_coastal\_Louisiana\_since\_1932\_NOAA2013.jpg)

Credit: NOAA, public domain

#### Louisiana is planning a \$92 billion campaign

(https://www.theadvocate.com/new\_orleans/news/environment/article\_5ac81e86-d1e7-11e6-9177-1bbd55b599b7.html) to combat coastal flooding — a plan whose funding source remains partly unclear (https://www.nola.com/opinions/2018/10/youre-voting-nov-6-on-the-survival-of-coastal-louisiana.html). And even with that plan, most of the land south of Interstate 10 from Lake Charles to Slidell will eventually slip into the sea, a 2017 state report (http://coastal.la.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/2017-Coastal-Master-Plan\_Web-Book\_CFinal-with-Effective-Date-06092017.pdf) shows.

Climate change and sea level rise will also carry costly implications for storm surge flooding and hurricanes. The Calcasieu area was hard hit by hurricanes Harvey (https://patch.com/louisiana/across-la/harvey-louisiana-calcasieu-parish-school-board-closes-schools) and Rita (http://www.kplctv.com/story/30067294/hurricane-rita-brought-unity-among-calcasieu-parish-leaders/). State officials recently reduced ambitions aimed at flood-proofing some businesses and homes and buying out others, cutting the budget for the program, originally estimated at \$125.1 million, roughly in half.

## **Submerged by Climate Science Denial**

But as the sea creeps closer, this southwestern corner of Louisiana has gained international fame for its resistance to accepting climate change as the cause of sea level rise. In August 2017, The Guardian **profiled** (https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2017/aug/18/louisiana-climate-change-skeptics-donald-trump-support) neighboring Cameron Parish, which it reported "could be the first town in the U.S. to be fully submerged by rising sea levels and flooding."

"Instead, Cameron has earned a different kind of fame: it's the county that, percentage-wise, voted more in favor of Trump than all but two other counties in the U.S. in last year's election."

The regional economy is heavily reliant on the petrochemicals and refining industry — and has faced extraordinary impacts from pollution. Virtually everyone in Mossville, a town in Calcasieu Parish, received buyout offers from Sasol, which planned a petrochemical plant expansion in the area, after tests showed that locals carried triple the national average levels of dioxin, a known carcinogen, in their blood, The Intercept reported (https://theintercept.com/2015/11/04/erasing-mossville-how-pollution-killed-a-louisianatown/) in 2015.

Driftwood has a state Clean Air Act permit that will allow it to pump 9.5 million tons of greenhouse gases into the air annually, **according to (http://www.environmentalintegrity.org/news/31-new-or-expanded-petrochemical-plants/)** the Environmental Integrity Project – about as much as building two new coal power plants and further contributing to the climate change impacts the region is already facing.

Main image: LNG tanker Arctic Princess. (https://www.flickr.com/photos/magrad/45791567732/in/photolist-SXLHLQ-Bscvv9-2aFzXnG-dSsPvk-2aro4Tf-meMDrv-UHVxKA-2cLrKJu-RoCEiL-28sheNd-T1dyWF-29ngiz5-5bzGYg-xkESzp-epQbFN-29zM4e3-tdUqcg-bC3aYq-roAFCb-6wEHL5-dtax4p-Lh8H3u-M8boLh-M8boPd-F1brhq-zavzbM-26yq8hn-29pVRaB-wtKPvi-K2L8Ba-NJVVqx-AqpxP9-wggUZb-25Hposu-tdRDin-WRSyLm-KKPPS3-23NH7QA-K4Vmy2-KDkL5S-26XuzvS-J6mG7S-rW5iGX-KFMNmR-6wAxFe) Credit: Radosław Magiera (https://www.flickr.com/photos/magrad/), public domain (https://creativecommons.org/publicdomain/zero/1.0/)

By Sharon Kelly (https://www.desmog.com/user/sharon-kelly/)



Sharon Kelly is an attorney and freelance writer based in Philadelphia. She has reported for The New York Times, The Guardian, The Nation, National Wildlife, Earth Island Journal, and a variety of other publications. Prior to beginning freelance writing, she worked as a law clerk for the ACLU of Delaware.

Re	late	ed F	วกร	:ts



# DeSmog (https://www.desmog.com)

(https://www.desmog.com)

Sections

Datáhates://www.desmog.com/2024/06/13/eqt-new-freeport(https://www.<del>destrong.com/2024/06/ih/gensesy/j</del>tive-donors-7million-tufton-street-think-tanks-since-2019/)

US/There Is Something Wrong Under New UK/Tory Donors Have Pumped Almost £7 Million Freeport Into Fufton Street Since 2019 (https://www.desmog.com/2024/06/13/conservative-freeport-fracking-water-contamination-donors-7-million-tufton-street-think-tanks-since-2019/)

**since-2019/)**By **Quinn Glabicki** on Jun 13, 2024 @ 08:27 PDT

Retree 6 Septherant History (Www.desmog.com/user/petergeoghegan/) Find the Church Hest Court from the Court for the Church Hest Court for the Church

on Jun 13, 2024 @ 00:01 PDT

New documents show the close financial relationship between Conservative Party patrons and anti-climate think tanks.

(https://www.desmog.com/2024/06/13/japan-oil-majors-toutマ tomakomai-project-as-flagship-of-asias-carbon-capture-

storage-energy-future/)
(https://www.desmog.com/2024/06/12/mapped-tory-network-

Japan, Oil Majors four Ces forharding Project

as Flagship of Asia's Energy Future
UK/Mapped: The Tory Network of Climate
(https://www.desmog.com/2024/06/13/japanpenial and Fossil Fuel Funding
oil-majors-tout-tomakomai-project-aspattps://www.desmog.com/2024/06/12/mappedflagship-of-asias-carbon-capture-storagetory-network-climate-denial-tossil-fuelgeenergy-future/)

By Nithin Coca on Jun 13, 2024 @ 04:00 PDT
By Adam Barnett (https://www.desmog.com/user/adam-barnett/)
But experts say carbon capture technology is unproven and could hurt the
on Jun 12, 2024 @ 23:53 PDT
on Jun 12, 2024 @ 23:53 PDT
DeSmog catalogues how oil and gas firms have forged ties with the highest
levels of government, the media, and influential think tanks.